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March 29, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an ordinance seeking supplemental appropriation of $3,960,000 to replace the Beach Drive Interceptor in Lincoln Park.  The Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks performed emergency repairs on this line for a leak discovered in January, 2006.  This required the replacement of a sixty-foot section of the pipeline.  On February 4, 2006, a second section failed as the result of a flow surge within the pipe caused by a power outage at the Barton pump station due to severe winds.  Subsequent video inspection revealed that four other locations in the pipeline were in imminent failure condition.  The Wastewater Treatment Division concluded that further repair and use of this pipeline was no longer feasible and that it needed to be replaced immediately.

Background

The existing Beach Drive Interceptor between Barton and Murray Pump Stations consists of a lengthy force main and short gravity section.  The force main portion leaves Barton Pump Station and runs for 6,250 lineal feet of 30” diameter concrete cylinder pipe.  The force main discharges into 834 lineal feet of the 42” diameter concrete cylinder pipe gravity-flow section of pipe before entering the Murray Pump Station.  This pipeline was constructed in 1959 by the City of Seattle.  For most of its length, this pipeline is on or in close proximity to the beach along the west side of Lincoln Park.  Breaks in this line have immediate environmental consequences, and affect the public use of the beach.  Flows in this system range from 2 to 4 million gallons per day (MGD) during dry weather, with peaks as high as 44 MGD in a once-per-year storm.  The pump station handles a maximum of 22.3 MGD with any remainder overflowing as a combined sewage overflow (CSO) into the Puget Sound through an outfall pipeline.
How the problem was found
The break in January was first noticed by Seattle Parks staff during routine beach maintenance.  It developed into an obvious problem over the January 14 holiday weekend.  Initial repairs were made the following week.  Gravity pipelines are inspected on a ten-year cycle by closed circuit television which ordinarily identifies problems before they become leaks.  However, the damage in this line was within the force main section, which is always full and cannot be inspected.  Once we had a forced break in the pipeline, we took the opportunity to drain and inspect the pipeline for several hundred feet in both directions from the site of the break.  The inspection revealed that the combination of low velocity and heavy grit in this system had scoured a channel in the bottom of the pipe, severely weakening its ability to withstand the pressure of peak flow pumping.
Knowing that the pipeline was compromised, but having no other viable alternative, we repaired the pipe and put it back in service.  The pipeline was put on inspection watch after storm events to monitor for any new leaks and planning for an orderly, scheduled replacement began.  On February 4, a storm with severe high winds caused a brief power outage at the Barton Pump Station knocking the variable speed pump off line leaving a single pump operating in fill and draw mode.  Fill and draw pumps come on at full speed, pump down the wet well and then shut off suddenly.  This cycle happened every 5 minutes for about two hours resulting in repeated hammering of the pipeline causing another break.  Due to the increased inspection regimen, this break was quickly discovered; the pump station shut down; and flows directed to the outfall.
Short term mitigation

Tanker trucking operations were immediately instituted.  This effort was expensive, approximately $12,000 per day, only partially effective and had significant negative impact on the community.  Approximately 1,000,000 gallons per day overflowed 600 feet out in Puget Sound.  A temporary pump station was installed at Barton Pump Station, adjacent to the Fauntleroy Ferry Dock.  A temporary 18” line has been laid along the beach from that location, through Lincoln Park to the first available gravity manhole beyond the termination of the force main north of Lincoln Park.  This emergency pump station and conveyance line began operation on Thursday, February 9.  While there is continued negative impact on the park and community we are able to control daily overflows.
Planned replacement

On February 17, 2006, an Executive declaration of emergency and waiver from standard procurement procedures (attached, with map of area affected) for repair of the Beach Drive Interceptor was issued.  The replacement options were evaluated and the optimum method of replacement was identified.
Frank Coluccio Construction Company (FCCC) was remobilized after making the first required repair in January to make this second repair in February.  They have the equipment, labor and materials to repair the force main and are familiar with the site.  At the time we determined that repair was not feasible, they began the design and installation of shoring needed for either repair or replacement.  FCCC is currently under contract to King County for the Fairwood Interceptor Phase 2B Contract C53002C.  The crew from that project was made available immediately to support us at Lincoln Park.
To address the characteristics which caused the initial wear, two pipelines will be installed, each 24 inches in diameter.  This allows flow to move at better velocity and will permit flow to be routed through one line so that its twin may be inspected in the future.  High Density Polyethylene (HDPE) pipe was selected as the best material because it has much better resistance to abrasion.  HDPE pipe has the ideal characteristics for a new line however is still in short supply due to Hurricane Katrina.  Remarkably, FCCC located a timely and sufficient source for the replacement.  The issuance of the declaration of emergency and waiver from standard procurement procedures permits WTD to contract with FCCC to install the replacement line.  
Cost

The cost estimate for installation of the replacement line is $3,960,000, as follows:

Emergency bypass

$  160,000
Pipe materials


$  990,000

Trenching and backfill
$  975,000

Slip Line


$  875,000

Shoring


$  150,000

Restoration


$  150,000

Mitigation


$  300,000

10% contingency

$  350,000
Total



$3,960,000
Approval of this supplemental appropriation request of $3,960,000 allows WTD to fund this emergency replacement effort.  Enclosed for your review is a supplemental ordinance and 
supporting documents.   If you need additional information, please contact Jack Irby, Manager in the Asset Management Section of the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-263-6249.
I recommend that the council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Sid Bender, Budget Supervisor, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Don Theiler, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD), DNRP

Jack Irby, Manager, Asset Management Section, WTD, DNRP
